
California Code of Civil Procedure Section 170.1: 

 

170. 1.  (a) A judge shall be disqualified if any one or more of the 
following is true: 
   ( 1) (A) The judge has personal knowledge of disputed evidentiary 
facts concerning the proceeding. 
   (B) A judge shall be deemed to have personal kno wledge within the 
meaning of this paragraph if the judge, or the spou se of the judge, 
or a person within the third degree of relationship  to either of 
them, or the spouse of such a person is to the judg e's knowledge 
likely to be a material witness in the proceeding. 
   (2) (A) The judge served as a lawyer in the proc eeding, or in any 
other proceeding involving the same issues he or sh e served as a 
lawyer for any party in the present proceeding or g ave advice to any 
party in the present proceeding upon any matter inv olved in the 
action or proceeding. 
   (B) A judge shall be deemed to have served as a lawyer in the 
proceeding if within the past two years: 
   (i) A party to the proceeding or an officer, dir ector, or trustee 
of a party was a client of the judge when the judge  was in the 
private practice of law or a client of a lawyer wit h whom the judge 
was associated in the private practice of law. 
   (ii) A lawyer in the proceeding was associated i n the private 
practice of law with the judge. 
   (C) A judge who served as a lawyer for or office r of a public 
agency that is a party to the proceeding shall be d eemed to have 
served as a lawyer in the proceeding if he or she p ersonally advised 
or in any way represented the public agency concern ing the factual or 
legal issues in the proceeding. 
   (3) (A) The judge has a financial interest in th e subject matter 
in a proceeding or in a party to the proceeding. 
   (B) A judge shall be deemed to have a financial interest within 
the meaning of this paragraph if: 
   (i) A spouse or minor child living in the househ old has a 
financial interest. 
   (ii) The judge or the spouse of the judge is a f iduciary who has a 
financial interest. 
   (C) A judge has a duty to make reasonable effort s to inform 
himself or herself about his or her personal and fi duciary interests 
and those of his or her spouse and the personal fin ancial interests 
of children living in the household. 
   (4) The judge, or the spouse of the judge, or a person within the 
third degree of relationship to either of them, or the spouse of such 
a person is a party to the proceeding or an officer , director, or 
trustee of a party. 
   (5) A lawyer or a spouse of a lawyer in the proc eeding is the 
spouse, former spouse, child, sibling, or parent of  the judge or the 
judge's spouse or if such a person is associated in  the private 
practice of law with a lawyer in the proceeding. 
   (6) (A) For any reason: 
   (i) The judge believes his or her recusal would further the 
interests of justice. 
   (ii) The judge believes there is a substantial d oubt as to his or 
her capacity to be impartial. 
   (iii) A person aware of the facts might reasonab ly entertain a 
doubt that the judge would be able to be impartial.  



   (B) Bias or prejudice toward a lawyer in the pro ceeding may be 
grounds for disqualification. 
   (7) By reason of permanent or temporary physical  impairment, the 
judge is unable to properly perceive the evidence o r is unable to 
properly conduct the proceeding. 
   (8) (A) The judge has a current arrangement conc erning prospective 
employment or other compensated service as a disput e resolution 
neutral or is participating in, or, within the last  two years has 
participated in, discussions regarding prospective employment or 
service as a dispute resolution neutral, or has bee n engaged in such 
employment or service, and any of the following app lies: 
   (i) The arrangement is, or the prior employment or discussion was, 
with a party to the proceeding. 
   (ii) The matter before the judge includes issues  relating to the 
enforcement of either an agreement to submit a disp ute to an 
alternative dispute resolution process or an award or other final 
decision by a dispute resolution neutral. 
   (iii) The judge directs the parties to participa te in an 
alternative dispute resolution process in which the  dispute 
resolution neutral will be an individual or entity with whom the 
judge has the arrangement, has previously been empl oyed or served, or 
is discussing or has discussed the employment or se rvice. 
   (iv) The judge will select a dispute resolution neutral or entity 
to conduct an alternative dispute resolution proces s in the matter 
before the judge, and among those available for sel ection is an 
individual or entity with whom the judge has the ar rangement, with 
whom the judge has previously been employed or serv ed, or with whom 
the judge is discussing or has discussed the employ ment or service. 
   (B) For the purposes of this paragraph, all of t he following 
apply: 
   (i) "Participating in discussions" or "has parti cipated in 
discussion" means that the judge solicited or other wise indicated an 
interest in accepting or negotiating possible emplo yment or service 
as an alternative dispute resolution neutral or res ponded to an 
unsolicited statement regarding, or an offer of, su ch employment or 
service by expressing an interest in that employmen t or service, 
making any inquiry regarding the employment or serv ice, or 
encouraging the person making the statement or offe r to provide 
additional information about that possible employme nt or service. If 
a judge's response to an unsolicited statement rega rding, a question 
about, or offer of, prospective employment or other  compensated 
service as a dispute resolution neutral is limited to responding 
negatively, declining the offer, or declining to di scuss such 
employment or service, that response does not const itute 
participating in discussions. 
   (ii) "Party" includes the parent, subsidiary, or  other legal 
affiliate of any entity that is a party and is invo lved in the 
transaction, contract, or facts that gave rise to t he issues subject 
to the proceeding. 
   (iii) "Dispute resolution neutral" means an arbi trator, mediator, 
temporary judge appointed under Section 21 of Artic le VI of the 
California Constitution, referee appointed under Se ction 638 or 639, 
special master, neutral evaluator, settlement offic er, or settlement 
facilitator. 
   (b) A judge before whom a proceeding was tried o r heard shall be 
disqualified from participating in any appellate re view of that 
proceeding. 



   (c) At the request of a party or on its own moti on an appellate 
court shall consider whether in the interests of ju stice it should 
direct that further proceedings be heard before a t rial judge other 
than the judge whose judgment or order was reviewed  by the appellate 
court. 
 

 


